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Po/ice Recruits 
Training Tomorrow's" Workforce 
By 
GARY M. POST 

I n the decade of the 90s, two 
broad, recurring themes will 
impact on the way police 

agencies "do business." One theme 
relates to how departments will 
manage an ever-increasing volume 
of information; the other reflects the 
accelerating rate of change that will 
become the trademark of the 1990s. 
While these projected trends have 
obvious implications for law en
forcement agencies in general, no
where will law enforcement's re
sponse to them be more crucial than 
in the area of police training. 

The training function is vital to 
the effectiveness of every police 
agency. The primary reason for this 

is that training is the vehicle used to 
impart knowledge and develop 
skills. In the future, as the increasing 
volume of information and the ac
celerated rate of change make police 
work more complex, the training 
function will become even more 
important. 

An equally significant, though 
less obvious, contribution of the 
training function to organizational 
effectiveness involves the socializa
tion of new members into the police 
subculture. Socialization is the 
process by which new members are 
introduced to the underlying values 
and belief systems of the agency.' 
Over the next decade, the socializa-

tion process will grow in impor
tance as police agencies explore in
novative ways to interact with the 
communities they serve. 

Therefore, today's police train
ers need to reevaluate recruit train
ing programs and instructional tech
niques to ensure that they provide 
what recruits need to be effective 
police officers. However, to under
stand the strategies required to train 
tomorrow's officers, it is first neces
sary to look at traditional police re
cruit training. 

Traditional Recruit Training 
Police recruit training for most 

agencies evolved quite naturally 
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" The most effective 
training will be 

conducted in an 
environment that fosters 

high self-esteem, 
motivation, and 
performance. , , 

Lieutenant Post is assigned to the Training Division 
ofthe Michigan State Po/ice, Lansing, Michigan. 

from a military model. Some agen
cies even trace their beginnings to a 
"home guard" or "State militia" 
staffed mainly by military men. In 
fact, over the years, police agencies 
actively recruited former military 
personnel because of the perception 
that they would "fit" more readily 
into paramilitary police agencies. 
Therefore, it is no surprise that po
lice iecruit training perpetuated the 
military training model. 

The classic military training 
model for police recruits is easily 
recognized by the high levels of 
nonspecific stress deliberately in
duced into the program by training 
officers. Stress in this case is de
fined as " ... the application of pres
sure on recruits, singularly or in 
groups, for the sole purpose of gen
erating a response to that pressure."2 

In classic stress training, ver
bal harassment, criticism, and 
physical activity used as punish
ment are commonplace. To a de
tached observer, an instructor's in
teraction with a recruit might be 
interpreted as negative, intimidat
ing, and demeaning. 

The widely accepted theory be
hind this type of training for police 
recruits is that application of a high 
level of stress develops discipline 
and group cohesiveness. Many 
would argue that operating under a 
high level of stress prepares recruits 
for the situations they will encoun
ter in the "real world" of policing. 
But, does it? 

Training in Transition 
Within the past 15 years, many 

agencies began to question the value 
of classic stress training. These 
agencies evaluated their current pro
grams by comparing stress-trained 
recruits with those who were 
nons tress trained. As a result, they 
determined that recruits trained in 
a nons tress environment " ... dis
played a higher level of perform
ance proficiency in the field, a 
higher level of job satisfaction and a 
higher level of performance accept
ability by persons served."3 In other 
words, these departments deter
mined that there are numerous ad
verse consequences associated with 
stress training. 

Consequences of Stress Training 
Classic stress training, by de

sign and definition, deliberately un
dermines the police recruits' self
esteem through instructor-applied 
nonspecific stress. A diminished 
level of self-esteem inevitably re
sults in lower motivation which, in 
tum, leads to poorer performance. 
Classic stress training masks this 
temporarily by using fear as a moti
vator to improve performance. But, 
this is a short-term strategy. Once 
the threat, or fear, is removed, per
formance deteriorates because the 
recruits' self-esteem and motivation 
remain low. 

The stress training model also 
tends to develop dependent re
cruits.4 Stress training develops re
cruits who can take orders and who 
do what they are told. It also tends to 
produce police officers who are 
afraid to make decisions, show no 
initiative, cannot act independently, 
and who may only perform when 
they are being watched. 

In light of this, departm~nts 
need to base their police recruit 
training on sound job analysis to 
ensure that training strategies and 
practices produce police officers 
who can function effectively. Police 
executives must realize that today' s 
recruits no longer accept the "just
do-as-I-say" way of thinking as 
their counterparts did 30 years ago. 
They have different expectations of 
their role in the workplace. Those 
agencies that take a more develop
mental approach to police training, 
one which incorporates the prin
ciples of adult learning theory, re
port " .. .fewer incidents of citizen 
complaints, fewer internal disci
pline complaints, and significantly 
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better academic and proficiency 
performance levels while in the 
academy."5 

Adult l"earning Principles 
If the primary objectives of re

cruit training are to transfer YJlowl
edge and skills and to socialize re
cruits into the police subculture, 
then it is important for police in
structors to understand what adult 
learners bring to a learning situa
tion. As one author noted: "Adults, 
by definition ... are responsible 
people who seek to build their self
esteem through pragmatic learning 
activities in which their competence 
is enhanced."6 

Specific characteristics of adult 
learners are: 

• Adults possess a rich resource 
of skill and experience 

• Adults learn when the instruc
tion provides a bridge between 
what they know and the 
information they want to 
master 

• Adults learn best when they 
can immediately apply newly 
acquired knowledge and skill 

• Adults prefer active learning 
experiences 

• Adults prefer learning experi
ences that allow them to have 
some input into content and 
learning mode 

• Adults prefer to set their own 
pace at which to learn 

• Adults learn more easily in an 
atmosphere of mutual respect 

• Adults learn not only to 
improve skill and competence 
but also to enhance their self
esteem.7 

The fact is that adult learners 
learn best when they are actively 
involved in the learning process. In 
other words, adults learn by doing. 
Along those same lines, learning 
retention from traditional lecture
based instruction is low, in the range 
of 10-15 percent. In spite of this fact, 
most police recruit training is still 
lecture based, and therefore, ex
tremely inefficient. 

Extensive research with adult 
learners also indicates that an 
adult's motivation to learn is inex
tricably intertwined with self-es
teem.8 In other words, a person with 
a high level of self-esteem tends to 
have a high expectation of success 
in a learning situation, which trans
lates into high motivation and supe
rior performance. On the other hand, 
those learners with low or damaged 
self-esteem have a lower expecta
tion of success, lower motivation, 

" ... adult learners learn 
best when they are 

actively involved in the 
learning process. 

" and poorer performance in the learn
ing situation. In fact, research indi
cates that low self-esteem is one of 
the primary reasons for attrition 
from adult learning situations.9 

In light of modern adult learn
ing principles, the potential for se
vere consequences resulting from 
classic police stress training be
comes readily apparent. Therefore, 
trainers need to review techniques 

currently used in recruit training, 
evaluate their effectiveness to trans
mit the knowledge and develop 
skills required for the job, and prac
tice the training strategies that will 
best produce what the job requires. 

Instructional Strategies 
In terms of instructional strate

gies, the general and nonspecific 
application of stress in the training 
process is not only counterpro
ductive but also potentially disrup
tive to the effective transfer of 
knowledge and skills to police re
cruits. JO This is not to say that the 
use of stress cannot be a legitimate 
training strategy. It can, if used 
appropriately. 

If stress is introduced into a 
specific scenario in order to simu
late a real-life situation, then the 
application of stress can be produc
tive. For example, it would be ap
propriate to introduce stress into a 
simulated confrontation between a 
recruit and an irate motorist or an 
aggressive drunk. However, this 
should only be done after the recruit 
has been taught the appropriate 
skills to deal with such situations. 
The same holds true for firearms 
training. Only after recruits demon
strate a basic level of competence 
with firearms should instructors 
place them in a shoot/don't shoot 
training environment. 

Job Analysis 
One question trainers should 

ask is, "Are recruits learning what 
they really need to know to function 
effectively?" Trainers must be thor
oughly familiar with what police 
officers are required to do to per
form their jobs so that they can 

March 1992 / 21 



structure the learning experiences to 
transfer the skills and knowledge 
needed. In essence, they should 
complete a job task analysis and 
then structure the curricula so that 
the instruction given is relevant to 
the job. 

The lack ofjr-b task analysis is a 
fundamental shortcoming of classic 
stress training. For the most part, the 
stress model overemphasizes 
knowledge and skills that are unre
lated to those needed in day-to-day 
police work. Why should police of
ficers be evaluated on military 
march formation, how they make 
their beds, or their ability to recite 
the organization's chain of com
mand? Yet, in some recruit pro
grams, these areas are emphasized 
to the neglect of critical skills that 
police officers use every day. 

One author estimates that 90 
percent of recruit training is dedi
cated to knowledge and skills that 
comprise no more than 10 percent of 
the police officer's job. l1 Certainly, 
firearms training, defensive tactics, 
and first-aid are important job-re
lated skills that deserve training 
time. But, just as important are hu
man relations and communications 
skills. 

There is no single skill used as 
frequently in police work as the abil
ity to communicate. Yet, the 
amount of training time invested in 
this area is negligible. Cunently, 
human relations and communica
tions skills training comprise, on the 
average, only 5 percent of recruit 
training curricula nationwide. 12 The 
obvious question then becomes, "If 
police officers spend 80-90 percent 
of their time communicating, why is 
only 5 percent of recruit training 

spent teaching them to communi
cate?" This is surely an issue that 
police trainers should address. 

Socialization 
Every organization adheres to a 

system of values, beliefs, and prac
tices that make up its organizational 
culture. Therefore, it is important 
for recruits to incorporate the 
organization's principles into their 
individual belief systems. This is 
accomplished through the process 
of socialization. As a dimension of 
police recruit training, socialization 
is extremely important because it 
determines, to a large degree, what 
kind of police officer recruits will 
become, how they will interact 
with members of the community, 
and ultimately, how they will help 
to shape the direction of the 
organization. 

" .. .it is important for 
police instructors to 

understand what adult 
learners bring to a 
learning situation. 

" The training academy is the pri
mary avenue through which recruits 
make the transition into the police 
subculture. At the academy, recruits 
meet powerful role models at pre
cisely the place where their readi
ness to learn is at an all-time high. 
When making a major life transi
tion, adults experience a level of 
anxiety and anticipation that causes 
them to grasp at anything that will 
help them to make the transition 

successfully. Who could be more 
powerful role models than police 
trainers? 

Most officers can recall their 
days at the training academy and 
their instructors, even 20 years 
later. The power inherent in the role 
of recruit trainer calTies with it an 
awesome responsibility, both for 
the individual trainer and for the 
organization. 

Unfortunately, police trainers 
under the classic stress model, by 
design, may become officious, in
timidating, rude, abrupt, negative, 
and demeaning. While the overall 
intentions of these trainers may be 
honorable, their negative impact on 
the socialization of new recruits 
cannot be denied. 

In other words, the danger in
herent in stress training is that re
cruits will emulate all the negative 
aspects of their role models as police 
officers on the street. Recruits want 
to be what trainers already are
police officers-and they eagerly 
emulate any model that will help 
them to reach that goal. If recruits 
have rude, abusive, demeaning role 
models, the odds are that they may 
become rude, demeaning, abusive 
police officers. However, recruits 
don't realize that the negative image 
portrayed by their instructors is not 
the way the department expects 
them to behave. 

Future Implications 
Futurists project a radical re

definition of the police officer's role 
over the next decade. 13 Intelligently 
planned enforcement efforts will 
continue to be important, especially 
as criminals turn increasingly to 
high technology. But, in addition to 
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the traditional enforcement role, po
lice officers will need to become 
more community oriented to work 
with citizens to address community 
problems and needs. 

To accomplish this, police of
ficers must be able to think critically 
about complex community prob
lems and act independently to solve 
them. Police officers need to be
come master communicators and 
negotiators who understand and 
practice human relations skills to 
draw diverse citizen groups to
gether. 

Realizing this, the question then 
becomes 1 "Are we training 
tomorrow's police officers with 
yesterday's models?" The military 
model and its stress training ap
proach served law enforcement well 
for many years, but the times have 
changed. Or, more to the point, 
people have changed. 

In 1959, the National Opinion 
Research Corporation surveyed a 
cross-section of the American 
workforce. Regarding the question, 
"What is important to you about 
your job?" the top three responses, 
in order of importance, were salary, 
job security, and fringe benefits. 

When the same question was 
asked of a similar cross-section of 
Americans 20 years later, the top 
three responses were self-expres
sion, self-fulfillment, and personal 
growth. 14 Salary, fringe benefits, 
and job security dropped to the 15th, 
16th, and 17th place, respectively. 
Interestingly, although there was 
virtually no difference between the 
responses of police officers and 
those of employees in other profes
sions, police officers did place job 
security before fringe benefits. 15 

The dramatic shift in responses 
should send a signal to police train
ers that the attitudes, expectations, 
and desires of recruits entering the 
law enforcement profession are dra
matically different than they were 
30 years ago. People want challeng
ing work, input into decisions and 
problems that affect them, true ca
reer development apart from just 
promotions, the opportunity to 
achieve something of importance, 

and recognition for what they do. 
Trainers need to realize this and rec
ognize that recruits are not 
unmanageable, as many complain, 
but that men and women joining 
police forces today simply have dif
ferent career expectations than those 
of a generation ago. 

Conclusion 
In many cases, today's police 

recruits are being trained with 
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yesterday's models. Therefore, po
lice trainers need to review their 
instructional strategies and adapt 
them to the needs and expectations 
of adult learners. The most effective 
training will be conducted in an en
vironment that fosters high self-es
teem, motivation, and performance. 
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Ft. Lauderdale's 
Code Enforcement Team 

I n 1987, the City of Fort 
• . . Lauderdale, FlQrida, grappled 
with a rising drug-related murder 
rate, especially in the northwest 
quadrant This drug-ridden, inner
city area was also plagued by poor 
living conditions and an accompa.., 
nying low quality oilife. 

The obvious question con
fronting the city was how to solve 
these problems. After studying the 
issue, one significant, idea that 
emerged was the formation of a 
Code Enforcement Te~,nl. What 
made this idea unique" ::d ulti
matelyeffective, was that it 
involved the integration of the 
police department, the building 
and zoning department, and the 
fire department. 

Code Enforcement Team 
A Code Enforcement Team is 

comprised of one member each 
from the police, fIre, and building 

and zoning departments, By 
combining the city's full regula
tory and police powers with 
patrolling the area together, the 
team works to reduce and prevent 
criminal activity and to bring 
commercial and residential struc
tures into compliance. 

Also, by eliminating the 
locations where drugs are bought 
and used and revitalizing.the 
surrounding neighborhood, a 
decrease of drug-related burglaries 
an.d robberies, as well as the 
violence associated with drug.., 
infested neighborhoods, could 
possibly be realized. Ultimately, 
the objective was to improve the 
qUality of life within the 
community. 

Results 
The results of the initial Code 

Enforcement Team were astonish
ing. During 1987-1990, the team: 
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